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Apologies for the long delay in the production of these newsletters. The work on the walls in the woods is just about complete and plans for a hydro development utilising the old dam are progressing and will be presented at the next AGM. 

Biodiversity

This edition of the newsletter is devoted to examining the biodiversity of the woods – in other words its value as a wildlife habitat. For the past few years we have been putting together checklists of the animals and plants in the woods and these are available on the website. There are many areas where we have very incomplete lists (especially plants) and we would like to encourage any members who are willing to let us know what they have seen in the woods. However, we have had some exciting finds which highlight the value of Parc yr Ocar and its role in the maintenance of biodiversity in Dyffryn Ogwen. 

Moths and  Butterflies

Two moth surveys have been carried out in Parc yr Ocar, the last one was in July 2004 when John Harold set up a light trap for several, (very midgy!) hours. Altogether, 123 species have been recorded- 100 species in one evening! (see the website for a complete list). Of these, 12 species are only found locally and two (the “Devon Carpet” – “Brychan y Coed” and the “Beautiful Snout”) are of particular interest. So far, 12 species of butterfly have been seen in the area but there has been no systematic survey. 
If you are interested in learning more about butterflies see

http://www.northwalesbutterflies.org.uk
Dragonflies

No survey of the Odonata (dragonflies & damselflies) has yet been done, but one surprising species the “Southern Hawker” (Aeshna cyanea) was seen at Yr Ynys in August 2006. This species appears to be spreading into Wales but had not previously been recorded so far west. There is much interest in recording all these groups at the moment, so if you want to learn more get in touch with the British Dragonfly Society http://www.dragonflysoc.org.uk.

Breeding birds

At least 20 species of bird have been recorded breeding in Parc yr Ocar, of notable interest is the Dipper, Pied Flycatcher, Redstart and Wood Warbler. Many people have bird-feeders in their gardens and if anyone would like to be involved in a village-scale garden bird survey, please get in touch with Bryan Dickinson or Sharon Sweeny.
Bats

Bats are regularly seen flying in clearings and over the reservoir at dusk but they can be difficult to identify with any certainty. Recently surveys of Parc yr Ocar have been carried out using ultra-sonic bat-detectors which pick up the otherwise inaudible calls. These calls have been recorded and analysed, showing that there are at least 5 species present, including a priority species, the Lesser Horseshoe Bat (Ystlum pedol lleiaf). The woodland is excellent habitat for bats and the presence of decaying trees with loose bark to act as roosting sites is very important. We are also awaiting confirmation of observations which may be the little-recorded Nathusius’ Pipistrelle

Plants
So far, 30 species of trees and shrubs have been recorded and about 50 species of herbs and ferns. However, there are bound to be many others, and it is hoped that “botanising” days can be organised during spring/summer 2008 to learn more about the flora.

Records welcome

Does anyone have records of any interesting wildlife in Parc yr Ocar, or do you know what was there in the past? Does anyone still fish at the reservoir? Is it still used by eels? We would like to hear any stories you have. If you know of any expert naturalists, please encourage them to visit and let us know what is present. Contact: coetirmynydd@aol.com
Woodland history & regeneration

As part of her MSc thesis Carolina Llavallol aged a sample of the trees within Parc yr Ocar. The results are very interesting and show that the oaks below Yr Ocar bridge are 200 years old which mean they were planted around 1800. Regeneration in the woods is abundant and the future of the woods is secure. However, this has not always been the case as young trees apparently only started appearing in the wood around 30 years ago – before then something either weeding or grazing prevented regeneration. We would be very interested to know more about the condition of the woods in the 1930-70’s.
Managing use and biodiversity

During the development of the management plan back in 2003, it was very clear that the woods are valued by our community for many things: as a shortcut, for its peace and quiet, as a place to pick bilberries, for children to play by the river, as a small piece of wilderness and a place where birds, animals, insects and plants can find refuge. The strongest request we heard concerning the future of the woods was ‘keep it just as it is now’. Obviously it is not possible to keep things exactly as they are, but we are making every effort to maintain the wild nature of the woods and interfere as little as possible while restoring the walls and doing other necessary tree safety work. However, the woods are changing – there are many new footpaths appearing, many more dogs running free and even some vandalism. 

Indeed the greatest threat to the biodiversity of the woods is apparently our enthusiasm for them. In order to maintain the wild beauty of the woods we need to carefully consider the way in which we use it. Parc yr Ocar is a very small wood – in places less than 10 trees wide. Its thin, damp soils over old slate waste means it is more fragile than it appears. The greatest concern at the moment is the proliferation of side paths and the opening up of new footpaths through the woods. These break up blocks of vegetation, causes erosion on steep banks (which can undermine the trees), tramples fragile vegetation in marshy areas and disturbs the wildlife. In particular, dogs running alongside the river may prevent the occasional otters from establishing holts within the woods. 

There are several areas where damage is such that footpath use might need to be restricted. These include the footpaths down the bank downstream of Yr Ocar bridge and the proliferation of braided side paths just upstream of the dam. Please keep to the main footpath that follows the public right of way for routine walks. We want everyone to see and enjoy the wildlife but please limit trips off the footpath to occasional visits. We know it is difficult but please keep dogs under control, this doesn’t necessarily mean they have to be on a lead all the time but try not to have them tearing around after each other on a regular basis. 
Volunteering 

We welcome volunteers to help with work in the woods however, please do not do anything without seeking the permission of the Board. This is particularly the case for footpath clearance or ‘gardening’. 
Fungi foray
An afternoon for exploring the mycoflora i.e. fungi, present in the woods. The foray will be led by Nigel Brown from the University with the intention of introducing members to the diversity and role of fungi in woodland ecology. For the purpose of finding and identifying fungi we will carefully collect specimens but in general please leave fungi you find in the woods where they are. Date 25th November. Meet at Ynys Uchaf 2 pm.
In 2008, if there is sufficient interest we hope to arrange similar events on plants, bats and birds.
Winter wildlife
For those of you who regularly feed garden birds we are planning a series of bird-related events in Mynydd Llandegai. If enough people are interested then we hope to be able to explore the ways birds make use of the village. The first event will be a get-together to plan for bird recording activities over the winter. If you are interested then come along to the Memorial Hall at 7 PM Friday, November 23 and bring along a list of the birds/wildlife you know visit your garden. 
Annual general meeting

The 2007 AGM has been set for: 

7.0 PM Friday 9th November
Agenda:

· Annual report

· Financial report

· Election of Board

· Parc y Bwlch - Tim Gordon-Roberts (Forestry Commission)

· Forward plans for 2008

· AOB

Nominations for the Board should reach Mike Yates by the 1st November. 

